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Meeting: Metro Council Work Session           
Date: Tuesday, April 5, 2016        

Time:  2:00 p.m. 

Place: Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

 

 
CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 

    
2:00 PM 1.  CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER COMMUNICATION  

2:10 PM 2. LEGISLATIVE UPDATE Randy Tucker, Metro 
 

3:10 PM 3.  COUNCILOR LIASON UPDATES AND COUNCIL 
COMMUNICATION 

 

    ADJOURN    

 
     



 

   November 2014 

Metro respects civil rights 

Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes that ban discrimination.  If any person believes they have been discriminated against 
regarding the receipt of benefits or services because of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information 
on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536. Metro provides services or 
accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communication 
aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1890 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. All Metro meetings are wheelchair 
accessible. For up-to-date public transportation information, visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 
 

Thông báo về sự Metro không kỳ thị của  
Metro tôn trọng dân quyền. Muốn biết thêm thông tin về chương trình dân quyền 
của Metro, hoặc muốn lấy đơn khiếu nại về sự kỳ thị, xin xem trong 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Nếu quý vị cần thông dịch viên ra dấu bằng tay, 
trợ giúp về tiếp xúc hay ngôn ngữ, xin gọi số 503-797-1890 (từ 8 giờ sáng đến 5 giờ 
chiều vào những ngày thường) trước buổi họp 5 ngày làm việc. 

Повідомлення Metro про заборону дискримінації  
Metro з повагою ставиться до громадянських прав. Для отримання інформації 
про програму Metro із захисту громадянських прав або форми скарги про 
дискримінацію відвідайте сайт www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. або Якщо вам 
потрібен перекладач на зборах, для задоволення вашого запиту зателефонуйте 
за номером 503-797-1890 з 8.00 до 17.00 у робочі дні за п'ять робочих днів до 
зборів. 

Metro 的不歧視公告 
尊重民權。欲瞭解Metro民權計畫的詳情，或獲取歧視投訴表，請瀏覽網站 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。如果您需要口譯方可參加公共會議，請在會

議召開前5個營業日撥打503-797-
1890（工作日上午8點至下午5點），以便我們滿足您的要求。 

Ogeysiiska takooris la’aanta ee Metro 
Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku 
saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka 
cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan 
tahay turjubaan si aad uga  qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1890 (8 
gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dambe maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor 
kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada. 

 Metro의 차별 금지 관련 통지서   
Metro의 시민권 프로그램에 대한 정보 또는 차별 항의서 양식을 얻으려면, 또는 
차별에 대한 불만을 신고 할 수www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 당신의 언어 
지원이 필요한 경우, 회의에 앞서 5 영업일 (오후 5시 주중에 오전 8시) 503-797-
1890를 호출합니다.  

Metroの差別禁止通知 
Metroでは公民権を尊重しています。Metroの公民権プログラムに関する情報

について、または差別苦情フォームを入手するには、www.oregonmetro.gov/ 
civilrights。までお電話ください公開会議で言語通訳を必要とされる方は、 
Metroがご要請に対応できるよう、公開会議の5営業日前までに503-797-
1890（平日午前8時～午後5時）までお電話ください。 

េសចកត ីជូនដំណឹងអំពីការមិនេរសីេអើងរបស់ Metro 
ការេគារពសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ ។ សំរាប់ព័ត៌មានអំពីកមម វធិីសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ Metro 

ឬេដើមបីទទួលពាកយបណត ឹងេរសីេអើងសូមចូលទសសនាេគហទំព័រ 
 ។www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights

េបើេលាកអនករតវូការអនកបកែរបភាសាេនៅេពលអងគ 
របជំុសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ពទមកេលខ 503-797-1890 (េម៉ាង 8 រពឹកដល់េម៉ាង 5 លាង ច 

ៃថងេធវ ើការ) របាំពីរៃថង 
ៃថងេធវ ើការ មុនៃថងរបជុំេដើមបីអាចឲយេគសរមួលតាមសំេណើរបស់េលាកអនក ។ 

 
 

 

 
 Metroإشعار بعدم التمييز من 

للحقوق المدنية أو لإيداع شكوى  Metroللمزيد من المعلومات حول برنامج . الحقوق المدنية Metroتحترم 
إن كنت بحاجة . www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrightsضد التمييز، يُرجى زيارة الموقع الإلكتروني 

صباحاً حتى  8من الساعة (  1890-797-503إلى مساعدة في اللغة، يجب عليك الاتصال مقدماً برقم الھاتف
 .أيام عمل من موعد الاجتماع) 5(قبل خمسة ) مساءاً، أيام الاثنين إلى الجمعة 5الساعة 

 

Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskriminasyon   
Iginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa 
programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng 
reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahin ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Kung 
kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 
503-797-1890 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng 
trabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan.Notificación de 
no discriminación de Metro. 
 
Notificación de no discriminación de Metro  
Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener información sobre el programa de 
derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por 
discriminación, ingrese a www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights . Si necesita asistencia 
con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1890 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los días de semana) 
5 días laborales antes de la asamblea. 

Уведомление о недопущении дискриминации от Metro  
Metro уважает гражданские права. Узнать о программе Metro по соблюдению 
гражданских прав и получить форму жалобы о дискриминации можно на веб-
сайте www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Если вам нужен переводчик на 
общественном собрании, оставьте свой запрос, позвонив по номеру 503-797-
1890 в рабочие дни с 8:00 до 17:00 и за пять рабочих дней до даты собрания. 

Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea  
Metro respectă drepturile civile. Pentru informații cu privire la programul Metro 
pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a obține un formular de reclamație împotriva 
discriminării, vizitați www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Dacă aveți nevoie de un 
interpret de limbă la o ședință publică, sunați la 503-797-1890 (între orele 8 și 5, în 
timpul zilelor lucrătoare) cu cinci zile lucrătoare înainte de ședință, pentru a putea să 
vă răspunde în mod favorabil la cerere. 

Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom  
Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib 
daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Yog hais tias 
koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1890 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus 
ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham.     
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LEGISLATIVE UPDATE 

Metro Council Work Session 
Tuesday, April 5, 2016 

Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

 



 

 

DATE:  April 1, 2016 

TO:  Metro Council 

FROM:   Randy Tucker, Legislative Affairs Manager 

RE:  Report on 2016 Legislative Session 
 

 

 

Background 

As you will recall, in January you adopted Resolution 16-4681, which established the Metro Council’s 
overall legislative agenda and incorporated the Council’s previously adopted legislative principles. An 
annotated version of Exhibit A to Resolution 16-4681, which lists the Council’s specific legislative 
priorities, is attached.  

Outcomes 

Before the 2016 session, you identified a short list of five issues as your top priority items. All of these 
priorities were achieved to some extent during the session:   

 Defeat of multiple bills that would have interfered with local growth management decisions or 
processes 

 An increase in the state’s transient lodging tax that, if implemented fully in the out years, 
should be compatible with the continued success of tourism and convention business in the 
Portland region 

 Creation of an important new tool for local governments seeking to support brownfield 
cleanup 

 An accelerated phase-out of coal in electricity generation in the Metro region  

 Passage of a suite of bills aimed at addressing the current affordable housing crisis.  

Attached to this memo is an annotated version of the Metro Council’s legislative agenda that includes 
outcomes and bill numbers associated with each item. From Metro’s perspective, here were a few 
other selected outcomes of the session on issues that were not specifically addressed in the legislative 
agenda you adopted before the 2016 session : 

 Passage of SB 1517, which makes it possible for Metro to apply for a permit to fill Smith or 
Bybee Lake for the purpose of improving public access and recreational use (Metro opposed 
this bill in its original form, which would have created new barriers to wetlands restoration 
statewide, but the bill was amended to apply only to Tillamook County; once the bill had been 
amended, we sought this further amendment, which will make it possible to complete a key 
trail connection) 

 Passage of SB 5701, which provides $500,000 for Willamette Falls Locks and Canal repairs and 
$300,000 for Cully Park 

 Failure of SB 1510, which would have authorized TriMet to spend certain funds on regional 
transportation facilities beyond those on which it operates 



 

 

 Failure of HB 4130, which after significant amendments would have made modest changes to 
Oregon public records law 

Comments and next steps 

 Land use under fire:  While no legislation passed in 2016 that would undermine thoughtful 
land use planning in the Portland region, several bills were introduced that would have been 
quite damaging, and elements of these bills were proposed as amendments to other bills. (One 
bill did pass that does not apply to our region but that, if it did apply here, we might have 
opposed as a violation of your legislative principles.) Many legislators are generally supportive 
of good planning, but with a few notable exceptions, commitment to – and understanding of – 
Oregon’s land use program is not especially deep among members of the Legislature. This lack 
of commitment and understanding makes some legislators susceptible to the superficially 
attractive but factually unsupportable arguments that are made in support of legislation that 
would weaken Oregon’s land use laws.  

For example, this year certain interests used the current affordable housing crisis to advance 
an argument asserting that because urban growth boundaries limit the supply of land, they are 
to blame for rapid recent increases in the price of both rental and owner-occupied housing. As 
you know, this argument is fallacious for a number of reasons.  

Staff believes Metro needs to be more proactive in response to this state of affairs than we have 
been in the past. Of course, the Council’s current process of exploring possible improvements 
to the regional growth management process is one response that, if successful, can potentially 
provide a positive and broadly supported vision to advance in 2017. Beyond that, staff is also 
developing a communications strategy to counter the negative messages being distributed by 
others.  

 Setback on regional funding for affordable housing:  Passage of a package of housing-
related bills was a major priority for legislative leadership, especially in the House. The 
resulting suite of bills represented a negotiated compromise that many advocates found 
unsatisfactory, especially the tight sideboards that will limit the ability of many communities to 
use inclusionary zoning, but most housing advocates ended up supporting the overall package 
as a modest step forward that can be built upon in the future.  

Among the elements of this package was a provision lifting the sunset on the existing pre-
emption against construction excise taxes (CETs), thereby making that pre-emption 
permanent, but specifically authorizing the use of CETs by cities and counties for affordable 
housing. However, that provision was drafted so as to exclude Metro, so Metro is permanently 
prohibited from expanding or changing its current CET or adopting a new one. The result is 
that a potential regional revenue source to address affordable housing is off the table unless 
the law is changed in the future. 

One lesson from this experience is that unlike, e.g., brownfields, where Metro’s leading role in 
convening and coordinating interested parties is broadly recognized, legislators were not 
sufficiently aware of the work Metro is doing on affordable housing or the implications of the 
policy change that they negotiated. Legislative leadership has agreed to discuss ways to resolve 
the problem created by this legislation; staff will develop a strategy for initiating this 
conversation.  

 Success on brownfields:  In contrast, Metro received a great deal of credit for our role in 
developing and advocating for HB 4084, which authorizes local governments to provide 



 

 

property tax incentives to support brownfield cleanup and redevelopment. Passage of this bill 
means that the Brownfields Coalition has achieved three of the four objectives it set for itself 
before the 2015 session. The fourth objective, creation of a state tax credit to support 
brownfield cleanup, was also advanced, as legislative allies added a study of brownfields tax 
credits to the interim workplan of the Legislative Revenue Office.  

The success of the Brownfields Coalition demonstrates not only the power of coalitions (as I 
described to you in my 2015 legislative report), but the strategic potential to Metro of the 
convening role we play. Not only does it allow us to advance broadly supported policy, but it 
positions Metro as a key player on the issue and ensures that we will have a seat at the table 
when decisions are being made.  

 Need for vigilance and proactive local response on lodging tax:  As noted below, HB 4146 
passed. After Metro and other Portland-area tourism partners strongly opposed a permanent 
doubling of the state’s transient lodging tax, a compromise proposal was adopted that 
increases the tax from 1% to 1.8% for four years, then drops it back to 1.5%. Metro originally 
advocated for an increase of no more than 0.5% so enough headroom would remain to 
increase lodging taxes at the local level to support needed investments in regional tourism 
facilities without damaging the region’s competitiveness in the national convention market. 
However, we offered conditional support for this compromise based on the assumption that 
the state tax will indeed decrease in 2020 as scheduled.  

We will remain vigilant about potential future efforts to eliminate the step-down of the tax. 
Meanwhile, regional partners should begin the process of considering whether a potential 
increase in local lodging taxes is advisable.  

 Transportation conversation deferred until 2017:  Rep. John Davis introduced a fairly 
comprehensive transportation funding proposal in an effort to maintain momentum toward 
the adoption of a package, but his bill did not receive a hearing. Now Rep. Davis, one of the 
leading Republican voices calling for transportation investment, is not running for re-election. 
Meanwhile, the Clean Fuels controversy that derailed efforts to pass a package in 2015 seems 
not to be going away; oil industry players have stated that they intend to continue to pressure 
Republican legislators not to support a package unless the Clean Fuels program is modified or 
eliminated.  

That said, several efforts are under way that continue to lay the groundwork for a package if 
political conditions improve. The Governor’s Transportation Vision Panel is wrapping up its 
efforts; the Oregon Transportation Forum has established committees to develop a 
recommendation and a strategy for its adoption; and the region is developing both an update 
to the Regional Transportation Plan and a three-pronged strategy to advance a multimodal 
investment program that depends on legislative action. The Council should consider its 
legislative priorities for both policy and funding in anticipation of another robust 
transportation conversation in 2017.  

  



 

 

METRO COUNCIL LEGISLATIVE PRIORITIES 
2016 Legislative Session (updated with session outcomes) 
 

 

 Urban growth management:  Ensure that the Legislature establishes the policy framework 
and process for local land use decisions and supports the authority of local governments, 
including Metro, to make specific decisions on local land use matters.  

(SB 1548 and SB 1575 failed. These bills were motivated, at least in part, by the simplistic and 
seductive but factually unsupportable notion that urban growth boundaries and land supply 
shortages are to blame for the current crisis of housing affordability. SB 1548 would have 
allowed local governments to expand UGBs if vacancy rates were low, without demonstrating a 
need for land. SB 1575 also allowed local governments to expand UGBs irrespective of need, and 
included a slew of other provisions related to inclusionary zoning, construction excise taxes, 
subregional analysis, and more.  

Other bills related to land use are discussed under affordable housing, below.) 

 Transient lodging tax:  Support increase in state transient lodging tax needed to host 2021 
World Track and Field Championships in Eugene if it is structured in a way that supports long-
term success of tourism and convention business in Portland metropolitan region. 

(HB 4146 passed. As introduced, this bill would have permanently doubled the state’s transient 
lodging tax, from 1% to 2%. Metro, along with several partners from the region, opposed the bill 
in that form. However, it was amended to increase the tax to 1.8% for four years and then drop 
back to 1.5%. At that point we offered support, conditioned on the understanding that the tax 
would indeed step down as scheduled.) 

 Brownfield cleanup and redevelopment:  Support creation of policy and funding tools to 
facilitate brownfield redevelopment, including (a) local authority to provide property tax 
incentives and (b) establishment of a state brownfield cleanup tax credit. 

(HB 4084 passed, authorizing cities, counties and ports to offer property tax incentives to spur 
brownfield cleanup and redevelopment. We also agreed with legislators on a plan for a study of a 
potential brownfields tax credit to be conducted during the legislative interim by the Legislative 
Revenue Office.) 

 Climate:  Support legislation to achieve statewide greenhouse gas emissions reduction targets 
established by 2007 legislation. 

(SB 1547 passed. This is the “Coal to Clean” legislation that phases out coal-generated electricity 
in Oregon and accelerates the schedule for conversion to renewable sources. It emerged from an 
agreement between environmental groups and electric utilities to avoid an initiative battle. 
Meanwhile, SB 1574 failed. That was the so-called “cap and invest” legislation aimed at 
implementing and achieving statutory GHG reduction targets.)  

 Affordable housing:  Support funding and policy changes to protect tenants from 
displacement, enable short-term responses to homelessness, and facilitate affordable housing 
development and preservation.   

A heavily negotiated package of four bills passed.  



 

 

 SB 1533 lifts the pre-emption on inclusionary zoning under certain limited conditions and 
authorizes a city or county to impose a construction excise tax (CET) for affordable housing. 
However, it also eliminates the sunset on the existing pre-emption against CETs and does not 
authorize Metro to impose a CET for affordable housing. 

 HB 4143 creates new protections for renters, prohibiting rent increases in the first year of a 
month-to-month tenancy and requiring 90-day notice for subsequent rent increases.  

 SB 1573 overrides, in certain limited circumstances, local charter amendments requiring that 
annexations be approved by voters. 

 HB 4079 creates a pilot program whereby LCDC may authorize two communities – one larger 
than 25,000 population, one smaller – to approve UGB expansions of up to 50 acres for 
affordable housing irrespective of land  need. The bill excludes the Metro region from 
participation.  
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